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2.
BACKGROUND INFORMATION

2.1
The Disabled Facilities Grant (DFG) is a mandatory grant that must be provided by the Council in accordance with the Housing Grants, Construction and Regeneration Act 1996.

2.2 There has been a steady increase in pressure on the Disabled Facilities Grant budget in recent years for a number of reasons including:

· The maximum amount of grant has increased from £25,000 to £30,000;

· People are living longer and have a greater need for home adaptations as they find it increasingly difficult to cope with the normal features of their home such as stairs, baths and taps, etc;

· There has been an increasing emphasis on people maintaining their independence and continuing to live in their own homes;

· All applications for a DFG made on behalf of children are not means tested, meaning that they are entitled to 100% grant;
· The eligibility for 100% grant has been extended to applicants in receipt of Housing Benefit, Council Tax Benefit, Working Tax Credit and Child Tax Credit with an income below £15,050.  Previously, only those receiving Income Support, Income Based Job Seekers Allowance or Guaranteed Pension Credit were automatically eligible for 100% grant assistance;
· The works eligible for grant assistance has been extended to include works to facilitate safe access to and from a garden; and

· The actual cost of works undertaken has increased due to inflation. 

2.3 At 22 January 2013, there were 117 cases on the waiting list with a total value of £620,000.  Against this backdrop of rising demand, it is planned to increase resources for DFG’s in 2013/14 by 93%. Accordingly, the Council’s draft budget for 2013/14 will, subject to Committee approval, allow for the DFG budget of £215,000 in this financial year to be increased to £415,000 in 2013/14. 

3. POLICY IMPLICATIONS 

3.1 When considering applications for DFGs, the Council’s statutory duty is to notify the applicant of the outcome in writing “as soon as is reasonably practical, and, in any event, not later than six months after the date of the application concerned”, and to consult the Social Services authority.  This consultation is to obtain the expert assessment of the applicant’s needs from an Occupational Therapist.  

3.2
An audit of Disabled Facilities Grants by CW Audit Services, earlier in 2012, recommended that a method of prioritising referrals for Disabled Facilities Grant be formally adopted to assist the Council in meeting its statutory duty while controlling the level of grant expenditure. A system of prioritisation would ensure that the most vulnerable people would receive the assistance they need at the earliest opportunity. It is proposed therefore that a three tier system of priority be adopted based on an assessment made by an Occupational Therapist.   
3.3
The Occupational Therapist will assess whether the DFG applicant has a ‘Critical’, ‘Urgent’ or ‘Standard’ need for home adaptations, as set out in Appendix A.  When the referral is received from Occupational Therapy, the applicant will be visited by a member of the Private Sector Housing team to assess the applicant’s eligibility for grant assistance.  At the same time, the visiting officer will provide advice on alternative housing solutions, should the applicant prefer to move to more suitable accommodation rather than have adaptations to their current home. 

3.4
In the event that the applicant decides to remain in their existing home, they will be advised of their priority assessment, and their estimated contribution towards the cost of the eligible works.   
3.5
Priority will always be given to Critical cases, as these cover adaptations required for the most vulnerable people in our community.  No Urgent or Standard cases will be progressed until funding has been exhausted to cover any outstanding Critical cases.  Only once all Critical cases are in progress will officers look to allocate funds to Urgent and Standard cases.  While there are no outstanding Critical cases on the waiting list at the moment, the oldest Urgent cases have been waiting for adaptations since July 2011, and the oldest Standard cases since October 2010.       

4.     RESOURCE IMPLICATIONS

4.1
The increase of 93% in resources in 2013/14 will assist the Council greatly in meeting its statutory duty to allocate mandatory DFGs to vulnerable households with significant and urgent needs. 
4.2
In the meantime, it is proposed that initially only 60% of the DFG capital budget for 2013/14 be allocated by April 2013, the remaining 40% being held to fund Critical cases which arise during the course of the financial year.   

5.
CONSULTATION AND CUSTOMER IMPACT 

5.1
In developing this approach, the Council has consulted with Northamptonshire’s Occupational Therapy service and neighbouring local authorities in the county.   
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1.	PURPOSE OF REPORT


	To seek approval to include within the adopted Private Sector Housing Grants Policy, a method of prioritising referrals received from Community Occupational Therapy for disabled adaptations to private sector dwellings, as recommended in a recent audit of Disabled Facilities Grants.  


	





6.	RECOMMENDATION





	The Head of Housing recommends that the Executive Committee agrees to the method of prioritising Disabled Facilities Grants proposed in this report for inclusion in the previously adopted Private Sector Housing Grants Policy.  











